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We would like to thank Councilmember Graham for holding this oversight
hearing regarding the Office of Tenant Advocate. One year after the passage of
the law creating the office, and nearly six months after the appointment of an
acting Tenant Advocate, the office is still having difficulty finding its focus and
being effective for tenants in the District. We are hopeful that these are merely
startup issues, and that the office will be fully up and running soon. We would
encourage another oversight hearing in a few months, to review what progress has
been made. '

The Office of Tenant Advocate has a broad mandate. The need for
assistance to tenants, both legal and otherwise, is overwhelming. In this climate,
it is unsurprising that any new office or official would have some difficulty
creating and implementing priorities. Over the last several months, members of
the tenant legal services community have been meeting with both Ms. Shreve and
the Acting Tenant Advocate, Timothy Handy, in the hopes of assisting the office
in deciding where best to focus its efforts. We appreciate their willingness to
meet with us, and we have no doubt that they are sincerely committed to making
the office a success.

Nonetheless, in the several months we have been discussing the office, we
have seen far less progress than we — or the tenants of the District — might have
hoped. Among the tasks the office has yet to accomplish are:

! The Legal Aid Society of the District of Columbia was formed in 1932 to “provide legal

aid and counsel to indigent persons in civil law matters and to encourage measures by which the
law may better protect and serve their needs.” Over the last 70 years, tens of thousands of the
District’s neediest residents have been served by Legal Aid staff and volunteers. Legal Aid
currently works in the following three priority areas: housing, family law, and public benefits.

THE
LEGAL AID
SOCIETY
OF THE
DISTRICT OF
COLUMBIA

666 ELEVENTH STREET, NW
SUITE 800
WASHINGTON, DC 20001-4589
TELEPHONE: (202) 628-1161
FAX: (202) 727-2132
www.legalaiddc.org

The Board of Trustees

Audrey J. Anderson, Esq.
Hogan & Hartson

Michael Bartscherer, Esq.
America Online, Inc.

Judith N. Batty, Esq.

Exxon Mobil Corporation

Eric L. Bernthal, Esq.

Latham & Watkins

John DeQ. Briggs, Esq.
Howrey Simon Arnold & White, LLP
Donna Cooper, Esq.

Black Entertainment Television, Inc.
Robert Durham

United Planning Organization
Jonathan M. Fee, Esq.

Alston & Bird LLP

Jan LeMessurier Flack
Covington & Burling

David Florin, Esq.

Crowell & Moring

Brenda P. Fuller, Esq.

Sodexho, Inc.

Jeffrey T. Green, Esq.

Sidley, Austin, Brown & Wood
Joyee Trimble Gwadz, Esq.
Dow, Lohnes & Albertson, PLLC
Michael J. Henke, Esq.

Vinson & Elkins

Christopher J. Herrling, Esq.
Wilmer Cutler Pickering Hale and Dorr LL.P.
William Isberg

Suntrust Bank

Daniel G. Jarcho

McKenna Long & Aldridge LLP
Barbara K. Kagan, Esq.
Steptoe & Johnson

Deborah D. Kennedy, Esq.
Martin Klepper, Esq.

Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom, L.L.P
Eric N. Lieberman, Esq.

The Washington Post

Margaret C. Liu, Esq.

Fannie Mae

Timothy J. May, Esq.

Paiton Boggs, L.L.P.

Judith A. Miller, Esq.

Williams & Connolly LLP

John M. Nanues, Esq.

Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom, LLP.
Deanne M. Ottaviano, Esq.
Arent Fox PLLC

Michael Raibman, Esq.
Gilbert, Heintz & Randolph, LLP
Henry M. Rivera, Esq.

Vinson & Elkins

Argelia Rodriguez

D.C. College Access Program
James H. Rowe, Esq.

James Mintz Group, Inc.

Anita Bellamy Shelton, MSW
Hillerest Children’s Center
Leslie K. Smith, Esq.

U.S. Trust Company

Mary Lou Solier, Esq.

Miller & Chevalier

Mark A. Srere, Esq.

Morgan, Lewis & Bockius
Theodore B. Stone

Ernst & Young, LLP

Geovette E. Washington, Esq.
Baack Robinson & Lewis, PLLC
Stephen F. Witort

M

GIVE FOR JUSTICE .
United Way #8140 2/




e The office has no staff attorney. As a point of entry for tenants with a variety of legal

issues, the office runs a significant risk of providing inappropriate legal advice or
information to tenants. Hiring at lest one attorney, who can assist tenants in person and
by phone, should be an extremely high priority.

The office has yet to contract for the $200,000 worth of legal services to tenants included
in its budget. As of this date, there are fewer than 20 attorneys providing free legal
services to tenants on a full-time basis in the District of Columbia. Because the demand
for these services far outstrips the supply, the budget for the office includes funding for a
contract with outside legal service providers to increase the available resources for
tenants.

We understand that Dr. Canavan and Ms. Shreve have been working to get this money
out the door, and we know they have faced bureaucratic obstacles in doing so.
Nonetheless, every month that these funds sit in the District’s coffers is a month in which
tenants cannot fully exercise their rights because they lack counsel to represent them.
That said, we have high hopes that the first dollars will be spent under this line item in
the very near future and we appreciate the Council’s efforts in allocating this money to
this worthy purpose.

The office remains tied to the bureaucracy of DCRA. Even without being an independent
office — a modification to the law that we support — the Office of Tenant Advocate can
and should avoid becoming entangled in the difficulties that plague DCRA. The
Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs is a notoriously difficult place from
which to obtain information, including basic materials such as housing inspection reports
or condo conversion filings. Ideally, the Office of Tenant Advocate would be an
ombudsman within the government, assisting tenants in obtaining this sort of
information. However, it has not yet undertaken this role. Although DCRA has recently
begun sharing information on Offers of Sale and conversion requests, tenants and their
advocates still lack a one-stop (or even two-stop) process for obtaining reliable
information about their buildings.

In April, the legal services community sent a letter to Mr. Handy, then the Acting Tenant

Advocate, regarding our suggestions for the focus of the Office of Tenant Advocate. We know
that Ms. Shreve is working on some of these items, and we look forward to their full
implementation. Among other things, we suggested that:

The Office operate a legal information hotline, staffed or closely supervised by an
attorney;

The Office provide advice and assistance to unrepresented tenants in administrative
proceedings, including tenant petitions;

The office work with attorneys and organizers on outreach and education efforts;

The office make appropriate referrals to legal service providers or tenant organizers;

The office develop systems to track the delivery of services and ensure confidentiality of
information shared by tenants.




As a continuing work in progress, the Office of Tenant Advocate has not yet put systems in place
to accomplish these goals. We are confident that those establishing the office, including Dr.
Canavan and Ms. Shreve, share the objective of making it as effective as possible — and we hope
that in the coming months, the Office will begin to fulfill the promise of its legislative mandate
and budgetary commitment. Toward that end, we ask that this Committee hold regular oversight
hearings, perhaps on a quarterly basis, until the Office is fully operational and effective.

Thank you. .




